Bringing Emergency Preparedness to the Government's  
Workers and Customers With Disabilities 
An enduring story from September 11, 2001, concerns two friends - Ed Beyea and Abe Zelmanowitz - who worked for Blue Cross/Blue Shield on the 27th floor of One World Trade Center. During the evacuation of the building, Ed, who was quadriplegic, decided to wait behind while others evacuated first. Abe directed Ed's aide to get out of the building, and volunteered to wait with Ed until he could be carried out. This proved not to be possible in the ensuing minutes until the building collapsed, and both men died.

This is one example of the vulnerability facing people with disabilities in times of crisis. When natural disasters or acts of terrorism threaten American citizens, providing for the safety and security of people with disabilities requires careful planning and coordination. 

Yesterday, President Bush took an important step in securing the safety and security of government workers, and those they serve, who have disabilities. With the Executive Order, "Individuals with Disabilities in Emergency Preparedness," the President is making government agencies responsible for properly taking into account agency employees and customers with disabilities in the agencies' emergency preparedness planning. The order also calls for facilitating cooperation among government entities in the implementation of emergency preparedness plans as they relate to individuals with disabilities. Additionally, the President is establishing the Interagency Coordinating Council on Emergency Preparedness and Individuals with Disabilities to coordinate this effort, under the leadership of the Department of Homeland Security. 

Here at the Department of Education's Office of Special Education and Rehabilitative Services, the National Institute on Disability & Rehabilitation Research (NIDRR) plays an important role in this new partnership. Research conducted at NIDRR has led to new applications of the principles of universal design to the built environment, information technology, telecommunications, transportation, and mass-market consumer products. The tools that NIDRR research puts in the hands of people with disabilities will be essential to their emergency preparedness.

The focus on safety and security is part of an ongoing process under the President's New Freedom Initiative, which is designed to tear down the remaining barriers to full integration into American life that many of the nation's 54 million citizens with disabilities still face. The New Freedom Initiative will increase investment in and access to assistive technologies and a quality education, and help integrate Americans with disabilities into the workforce and into community life.

The Executive Order, located on the Web at http://www.whitehouse.gov/news/orders/, follows below. Questions about it can be directed to Tracy Justesen at the White House Domestic Policy Council at (202) 456-5228.
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